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CHAPTER I.—THE WEDDING
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MISS LUCRETIA LANE stood at the toilet-glass in her bedroom in Chepstow
Place, Bayswater, dressing herself for her marriage. She was watched
from the embrace of an armchair by a young lady who was to accompany
her to the church, and who was dressed for the solemnity. How? In a hat
and jacket and skirt, for this was to be a very simple ceremony, and
Miss Lucretia was putting on her hat and thrusting pins into it, and
toying with it as ladies do with their head-gear when they adjust it,
whilst her friend sat and watched her.

Miss Lane was a handsome, tall, well-proportioned, finely-moulded young
woman, aged twenty-four, with dark red hair, large shining brown eyes,
a little Roman nose, a firm mouth with red lips, a throat of a rich
whiteness, close-seated ears, delicately tinted like certain beautiful
shells, a low, square, tranquil brow, dark and clearly pencilled
eyebrows, white, ivory-bright, even teeth, rather small hands, the
fingers long and nervous, and the nails so shaped that, taking them
with the ears, and a certain delicacy in the carving of the lineaments
of her face, you would have guessed she had a strain of good old blood
in her.

The other girl, Miss Constance Ford, takes so small a part in this
story that there is no occasion to say more about her than name her.

"You had better make haste," said Miss Ford. "Do you know what the time
is? I am certain that was Major Stroud who knocked some minutes ago.
What makes you linger and pause so? Don't you feel well, Lucretia?"

Lucretia turned her head slowly, brought her fine eyes to bear upon her
friend, and said, with a slight frown and in a note of temper—

"Don't tease me!"

Miss Ford stepped to the window and looked out. It was Wednesday, in
September, 1890. Villas over the way, dull sky with shadows of fog
looking like rain-clouds hanging over the pointing fingers on the
chimney-stacks; a piano organ under the window began to play "Auld
Robin Gray." Miss Ford started to sing; she sang audibly, with her face
averted and her eyes screwed into their corners upon Lucretia.



"My father argued sair—my mother did'na speak,


But she look'd me in the face till my heart was like to break;


They gied him my hand, but my heart was in the sea,


And so Auld Robin Gray he was gudeman to me."




Lucretia went on fiddling with her hat. What ailed the girl? Was she
going to be married to Auld Robin Gray? Was her heart in the sea? How
should a young woman look whilst she is dressing, or being helped to
dress, for her wedding? She is taking a momentous step; the event is
the most significant that can happen to her in all her days. It is more
heavily freighted with consequences than the circumstance of her birth.
It is a harbour out of which she will sail into an ocean, wider and
more awful in its appeals to, its demands upon, her five mortal senses
than the imagined life into which the grave cradles, as the launched
ship is cradled, the disembodied, and therefore the function-less
spirit. How should a young woman look, then, on the eve of her marriage?

Not surely in the main as Lucretia Lane looked. She was extremely
fidgety; the rovings of her fingers were often aimless; she sometimes
trembled. Several times Miss Ford had observed Lucretia's reflection
in the glass, talking to herself. It might have been suspected by
a medical observer that had a strong man been rent with the mental
conflict which was obviously raging in the heart and in the soul of
Lucretia Lane, he would have sweated. Lucretia, not being a strong man,
was suffering from the war within her after the manner of her sex, at
least of those of them who cannot put down their foot and mean—though
their heart break as they resolve—that their yea shall mean yes, and
that their nay shall mean no.

"I think I had better go downstairs and tell them that you are coming
in a minute," said Miss Ford.

As she spoke, Mrs. Lane entered the room; a comely, clean little
gentlewoman, aged about sixty, with the word neatness writ large on
every turn of her; a trifle bustling with nerve as she entered in
black silk, black lace, and jet cape, black bonnet with white feathers
rather rakishly perched on a black comb; a woman of whom you might
safely affirm that her bedroom would be a model of folded-up things, a
woman to touch and adjust objects into symmetrical bearings; on whose
bedroom mantel-piece, for example, the shepherd and shepherdess would
be exactly equidistant from the marble clock and the painted china
candlesticks.

She did not seem to observe her daughter's manner, mood, or bearing.
Her mind was capable of dealing with one idea only at a time, and the
idea that now possessed her was not the face of her daughter as the
girl stood before the looking-glass putting on her hat.

"Not ready yet, Lucretia?" cried Mrs. Lane, who always gave her
daughter the full pomp of her baptismal title. "The major is downstairs
walking about with his watch in his hand. He thought he would be late,
and actually ran a part of the way, and has scarcely got his breath
yet. You know how impatient he is. All these little retired India men
are. And irritable. I think we are most fortunate to have got him to
give you away. He is afraid the clergyman won't wait if he's kept. How
long are you likely to be, dear?"

"Two minutes," answered Lucretia, without turning her eyes from the
mirror into which she was directing their beauty and brilliance, and
which was reflecting a countenance glacial in expression. Under that
sort of ice of reserve what a vast number of disagreeable and dangerous
properties may be floating!

"I'll go downstairs and keep the major company," said Miss Ford;
and as she passed Mrs. Lane, she whispered, "Lucretia seems very
uncomfortable."

"You are quite happy at heart, my darling, I hope?" said the mother,
getting hold of that idea and none other, and approaching her daughter
to look at her reflection in the toilet-glass.

"I cannot make haste if you talk to me, mother," answered the girl.
"There! this hat must do."

She put on her gloves and went downstairs, followed by her mother,
whose face wore an expression of uneasiness and surprise, as well it
might.

About the little parlour flitted with agitation the figure of Major
Stroud: a shape of bristling whisker and wiry moustache, buttoned up
in the form of a cask of ale in a frock-coat, and there was temper in
the Indian duskiness of his eye. Miss Ford stood in the window. On the
sideboard were displayed the wedding gifts: from Major and Mrs. Stroud
a silver tea-service; from Mr. Featherbridge a full-rigged ship under a
glass shade; from Miss Giddens a silver-mounted paper-knife; from Miss
Ford a set of silver salt cellars; from Dr. Phillips (who could not
come) the works of Shakespeare; from an old servant who was married,
a biscuit tin; from Mrs. Lane a watch and chain, a diamond brooch and
gold bracelet, the gifts of her husband (deceased).

"I am sorry to have kept you waiting, Major Stroud," said Lucretia.

"I'm afraid we shall be late as it is. Are we quite ready?" answered
the Major.

But the irritability went out of his eyes as he looked at the handsome
girl, bowing to her, and then smiling.

The marriage was to take place at St. Stephen's Church, which is within
a convenient walk of Chepstow Place. They might have driven, but they
chose to walk. Lucretia walked with her mother, the Major and Miss Ford
behind them. Mrs. Lane endeavoured to get her daughter to talk; but
the girl was extraordinarily silent. She would answer "Yes," or "No,"
or "I don't know," languidly, abstractedly, with a visible and indeed
pronounced inattention as though she was under a spell, or as if she
was in that sort of sleep in which the slumberer responds to questions
without recollecting anything that was said when she awakens. Mrs. Lane
was without much talent, and therefore unequal to the establishment
of any sort of satisfactory hypothesis; even the intuition of the
mother failed her, that marvellous penetration which is Nature's gift
of interpretation without mental effort. In a foggy sort of way she
desired to believe that her daughter was too high-spirited to appear
to be fretting over what was not indeed to prove an immediate farewell
to her mother and home, but which was, nevertheless, the most absolute
of all solutions of continuity, a complete severance in effect, though
she might continue to dwell for a long time with Mamma. Mrs. Lane
remembered that she had felt in this way herself when she was married,
when she wanted to cry whilst walking up the aisle on her father's
arm, and made strange faces under her veil to hide her emotion. Little
did she foresee, good woman, the bolt that was to drop with a meteoric
blast at her feet!

At the church door Major Stroud gave his arm to Lucretia, who took it
with an exterior of frigid impassivity, and together they approached
the altar preceded by Mrs. Lane and Miss Ford. A few spectators spotted
the sittings. Though all ends and parts of London swarm with business
and hurry there are always plenty of people with leisure enough to make
a crowd at a wedding. Even a walking, and hatted and jacketed wedding
is sufficiently extraordinary (in an age when of course people are
very seldom married, very rarely born, almost never buried) to delay
the yelp of the milkman, to arrest the motion of the perambulator, to
retard the delivery of Sir Thomas's piece of salmon, and to bewilder
the blind man following his dog upon the pavement.

Some figures were near the altar awaiting the arrival of the bride.
There was nobody answering to the appearance of Auld Robin Gray amongst
them. One was a tall, deep-chested, clean-shaven man, with a straight
nose, standing a little out in a sort of seeking way, greenish-grey
eyes like salt water in soundings, hair parted down the middle,
close-cropped, like a soldier's; a rather military-looking man on the
whole, with something marine in the motions of his body, as though he
was on board ship in a small sea-way. Under thirty years of age. His
smile was slow in formation, like that of an actor whose business it
is to keep his face. He had very good teeth, which made his slow smile
like the gilding of sunshine upon his countenance. He was Captain
Francis Reynolds of the British Merchant Service, and he was waiting
near the altar in St. Stephen's Church to be married to Lucretia Lane.

His best man stood near him: Mr. William Featherbridge, a brown-eyed,
bearded person of twenty-eight, sheep-like in steadfastness of gaze,
but with hints in his shape of considerable alertness at the call of
duty.

Captain Reynolds, as Lucretia approached, viewed her with a face moving
with love, and a smile eloquent of devotion and of manly affection.
She did not meet his eye; her face was uninterpretable; you could not
have detected the least quiver of lip, the faintest hint of agitation,
in any the smallest working of the lineaments of her countenance. The
deuce alone knows how it was with her, what she was about, why she was
there, why, being there, she did not look the radiant maiden, she did
not bear the label of the rosy and modest virgin who was to find a
blissful haven for life in the manly bosom alongside of her. Some who
watched her put it down to nervousness; some to that sort of conceit
which makes people superior to any kind of situation they may happen
to find themselves in; some to acting; none, not even the mother, not
even the bridegroom, who, standing next her, looked at her marble-hard
face a minute before the clergyman began to read, attributed the
girl's behaviour to the right cause, which was an impassioned sense of
chastity dominating all other emotion with the vigour of hysteria, yet
without force of spirit in it to subdue her to the nun-like path she
scarcely knew whether she wished to tread or not. She was in a state
of mind that froze the sources of feeling, that closed the portals
of every corridor of the heart and soul, that numbed the brain till
volition was mere mechanism, till the will might have been compared to
a dumb and stirless raven perched upon a bust, like that of Pallas in
the poem.

The clergyman began to read the service. The responses were scarcely
whispered by Lucretia. The officiating minister, a curate, looked at
her over his spectacles somewhat pointedly, then at the man whom he was
transmuting into the golden state of husband, God wot! In the vestry
Captain Reynolds took his wife's hand and, with a face full of love,
sought to kiss her; but she shrank from his lips, almost shrank indeed
from her mother's, and the name which she inscribed under that of her
husband was scarcely legible for the tremors that ran through her hand.

Captain Reynolds' face was clouded; his eyebrows were arched into
a fixed expression of astonishment; he was profoundly confused,
and looked about him with perplexity. In the vestry he received an
inquiring stare from his best man, Mr. Featherbridge, and his answering
glance was as blank as that of the gaze of a man in a black room. He
offered his wife his arm, and she took it, and together they walked
down the church to the door followed by Mrs. Lane; the others lingered
to join them a little later on. The moment they gained the pavement
Lucretia withdrew her hand.

"Mrs. Lane," said Captain Reynolds, "Creeshie will not speak to me.
What is the matter? What have I done?"

"Lucretia," exclaimed Mrs. Lane, who walked on her daughter's right,
and who spoke in a voice that showed that tears were not far off, "I
cannot understand your conduct. Do you feel ill, my darling?"

"No."

"Does your marriage make you unhappy?" said Captain Reynolds.

She returned no answer, keeping her eyes obstinately bent upon the
ground.

"It is such a wretched beginning," said Mrs. Lane. "I gave my sanction.
I thought you both wanted this. Whatever is the cause of this change in
you, Lucretia?"

"I can scarcely hear what you say, with these omnibuses and cabs and
boys whistling," answered Lucretia.

"I do not think it very kind of you, I am sure," said Mrs. Lane,
in a whimpering way. "It is very hard upon Frank. I could not have
treated your father like this. Certainly not at the very outset. It is
incredible," she said, projecting her head past her daughter to peer at
Reynolds. "What will our friends think, if you carry on like this?"

The husband of a few minutes was dredging his wife's face with his
eyes, but could find no meaning in it outside its beauty pleading to
him. No hint to convey a physical or a spiritual explanation of the
mystery of this sudden metamorphosis. He was bitterly concerned. Could
it be possible that she was mad? That she had suddenly given life to
a latent but pregnant seed of hereditary distemper—a strain in the
family that had been concealed from him, a quality of intellectual
structure of which the girl, and the mother herself, might have been
ignorant as a part of the paternal or maternal legacy? He had kissed
her often. She had never repulsed him. They had often sat together
alone in the twilight hand in hand. A couple are seldom married without
certain happenings having gone before. Memories of the tender green
of the May of love were sweet and scented between them. It was not to
be supposed that she could forget all of a sudden. She must remember
everything, though she gave no visible expression to recollection by
dramatization of her mood. He felt that she should know better than to
act like this. She was now his wife. She could not get away from that.
She had always been very willing to marry him. What in the devil's name
had gone wrong with the fine creature? Yet never was his love more
consuming than whilst he walked to Chepstow Place with the beautiful,
chaste, animated statue he had wedded.

The moment the house door was opened Lucretia passed in, ran upstairs
to her bedroom, and locked the door. Captain Reynolds and Mrs.
Lane walked into the parlour where a hired waiter was trimming the
refreshments—cakes, ices, chicken, sandwiches, fruit, jellies, and so
on, with champagne.

"Doesn't she mean to return, do you think?" said Reynolds.

"Oh dear, her conduct is most extravagant and unintelligible! She ought
to be in the drawing-room to receive our guests. I haven't the least
idea what to do;" and the eyes of the neat, comely little gentlewoman
fairly streamed.

"It must be a passing fit," said Reynolds, in a low voice, frowning,
and tapping the floor from the heel with the toe of one boot. "It may
be a matter for a doctor."

"I'll go upstairs and see what she means to do," said Mrs. Lane. "Stay
in the drawing-room, Frank. If she keeps on like this some excuse must
be made. We must say that she's ill. But oh, how silly of her; and what
an awful position to place us in!"

And she trudged upstairs to her daughter's bedroom, whilst Frank went
to the floor above, where the drawing-room was.

"Who's there?" exclaimed the voice of Lucretia.

"It's I, your mother," answered Mrs. Lane, talking at the door-handle
which she had turned without producing further consequences. "For
goodness' sake unlock the door and let me in that we may talk
rationally. There is yet time; the people haven't arrived, though they
are coming."

"I don't mean to live with Captain Reynolds," said the voice of
Lucretia.

A pause followed this terrific remark. The mother scarcely seemed
to hear, or hearing to understand. The black bonnet with the white
feathers swayed from side to side like the head of a listening hen.

"What!" then gasped Mrs. Lane; and, seizing the handle of the door with
both hands, she shook it as though she had got hold of her daughter,
crying, "Let me in! How dare you behave like this, Miss?" forgetting
that the Miss was now Mrs. "Do you want to break my heart? Open this
door, Lucretia."

"I don't intend to live with Captain Reynolds," said the lady inside,
speaking with such deliberation that there was the interval of a pulse
at least between the dropping of every syllable.

Now, this girl had sanctioned and expressed delight in Reynolds'
arrangements for them after marriage: they were to take a run to
Edinburgh and the north for a week or so, and then the bride would
return to her mother and live with her until her husband's return.

"Why don't you come out and join Frank and me, and behave yourself
properly?" cried Mrs. Lane.

No answer was returned. Captain Reynolds, on the lower platform, came
on to the landing to listen. When, as he swiftly did, he discovered
that Lucretia did not answer her mother, he called out, in a loud stern
sea voice, "She's my wife, Mrs. Lane. She has no right to withdraw
herself from me. If she will not open the door I can easily put my
shoulder against it."

The house was small, and the captain's voice very filling, and the
hired waiter stood half in and half out of the parlour door with his
left ear cocked upwards, and a grin of astonishment on his face, while
the housemaid, with a nosegay in her bosom, listened at the foot of the
staircase. Lucretia could not fail to hear Frank's voice. She exclaimed
from her bed, on which she had seated herself—

"You may tell him that if he attempts force I will swallow this bottle
of poison I am holding."

Mrs. Lane shrieked. At that moment the hall bell rang, and the house
door was hammered upon. With the echo of her shriek, as it might seem,
on the expression of her face, poor Mrs. Lane went downstairs, and,
with a toss of both hands, cried—

"I can do nothing with her. She threatens to poison herself if you
approach her."

"Is it not a case for a doctor?" said Captain Reynolds. "Shall I go for
Dr. Phillips, and explain matters, and bring him round?"

"Dr. Phillips can't help us," moaned Mrs. Lane; "if I can't influence
her, how should Dr. Phillips?"

"Major and Mrs. Stroud," said the housemaid.

And they entered, and were quickly followed by others of the
invited; the curate who had officiated, Miss Giddens, Miss Ford, Mr.
Featherbridge, and one or two more.

The major was a little man who asked questions; conversation with him
consisted of a series of interrogatories. He was a Paul Pry, always
hoping (without saying so) that he didn't intrude, and intruding to a
degree that was often offensive. He rather relished the misfortunes of
others; he was one of those people who, according to the French cynic,
find something that does not displease them in les maux des autres.

This major, with all the rest, must instantly have seen there was
trouble in the little house; and so, consistently with his nature, he
went to work to ask questions.

"Where is Mrs. Reynolds?" he inquired, rolling his eyes over the room
as though he expected to see her shape herself out of a cabinet or an
armchair.

"She's not very well, major," responded Mrs. Lane, discovering the
greatest disorder of spirits, sincere uneasiness, and much misery by
her manner.

"Not well!" cried the major. "Why, she was quite well ten minutes ago."

"People sometimes fall ill in one minute," said Mr. Featherbridge.

"What can be the matter?" whispered Miss Giddens to Miss Ford.

"She was very singular before she went to church and very remarkable
during the service," was the reply, faintly delivered.

"I am afraid we intrude," said Mrs. Stroud.

"Can I be of any service?" asked the curate, who, stepping close to
Mrs. Lane, added in her ear, "I did observe a strange constraint in
your daughter's manner at the altar which made me fear she was not
quite happy at heart."

"She refuses to live with her husband," said Mrs. Lane, in a ghastly
whisper.

The curate, who was blue about the upper-lip and cheeks, and had a face
like a beardless saint without a halo in a church window, composed his
face into the exact posture of a whistle; the expression arrested the
eye of the major, who fearlessly took a step towards the pair.

"Now, what is it all about?" said he. "Mrs. Lane, I plead the privilege
of a friend. At your request I gave your daughter away. Why is she not
here?"

The poor woman, looking at him under her white feathers, seemed to
crack nuts, and rather spelt than pronounced the words, "She declines
to live with Frank."

"Oh, that's all damned nonsense!" burst out the major. "She is legally
compelled to live with him. What's made her change her mind? They
seemed very much in love. I thought she was deuced cold during the
service. Where is she? Shall I go and talk to her? I'm not a man to
stand any tomfoolery. If she were my daughter she'd either favour me
with a very complete explanation or—shall I go and see her?"

All this he exclaimed in so loud a voice that the whole room was in the
secret, and many looks were exchanged.

"I am truly sorry, dear Mrs. Lane," said Mrs. Stroud, very kindly; "our
presence can only be an intrusion under the circumstances."

"I am awfully sorry," said Miss Ford, going up to the widow, with
her hand extended; "but you'll find she'll come round. It's mere
petulance—too ridiculous in a girl that's just gone through the
ceremony to be regarded seriously."

"Do please take some refreshments before you go!" sobbed Mrs. Lane.

In ten minutes everybody had cleared out, save Captain Reynolds and his
best man Mr. Featherbridge.

Mrs. Lane and these two gentlemen sat staring into vacancy. Said
Featherbridge, breaking the silence—

"I have often thought that marriage is like the great sea-serpent: when
it's not seen it's believed in, and when it is seen it's not believed
in."

"I'll go up and see her," cried Captain Reynolds, starting from his
chair.

"No!" exclaimed Mrs. Lane, also starting from her chair. "She has a
bottle of poison. She will drink it—I know she will if you attempt
force by thrusting against the door or even talk threateningly to her."

"I beg pardon, captain," said Mr. Featherbridge, with something of the
deference of an officer to his skipper, "but may I make a suggestion?
Suppose you leave Mrs. Reynolds for the day and call to-morrow and see
how things are going?"

"It's just what I could wish," exclaimed Mrs. Lane. "It's the advice I
would give you, Frank. In the mood she is in nothing can be done, I am
sure."

"Well, you may be right," said the unfortunate husband, slowly, and
gazing with a little bewilderment round the walls much as he had
looked in the vestry. "It's a violent, strange change. Something quite
outside any bearings I can take. Could any girl have been more loving?
I suppose people can have fits of mind just as they have fits of the
body. This seems a fit of the mind, as if it was epilepsy, and she had
fallen on the floor with a shriek or two, insensible."

"So much the more reason for giving her time, then, sir," said
Featherbridge.

"Just so," said Mrs. Lane. "A night's rest and reflection may work
wonders, and I am here to reason with her."

"Is there a hotel in the neighbourhood?" asked the captain.

"Yes, quite close, in Prince's Square," replied Mrs. Lane.

"They've let my diggings or I should return," said Captain Reynolds.
"Why," he continued, pulling out his watch, "we ought to be in a cab,
going to the station for Scotland. Well, till to-morrow—till to-morrow."

He sighed and frowned, and abruptly left the room, unwilling that his
face should be seen.

Mr. Featherbridge shook hands with sympathetic ardency with poor Mrs.
Lane, and followed Captain Reynolds out of the house.

Mrs. Lane went to her bedroom to remove her bonnet and cape and put on
her cap, and then went upstairs to her daughter.

"Who's there?"

"Your mother."

"What do you want, mother?"

"Frank and Mr. Featherbridge have left the house. You can open the
door," said Mrs. Lane.

On this the door was unlocked and the mother entered. Scarcely,
however, could she command her faculties to address her daughter when
the housemaid arrived.

"The waiter wants to know, please, if he's to remain?"

"Give him this half sovereign and send him away," said Mrs. Lane,
pulling out her purse.

Lucretia had removed her hat and jacket, and stood with her hand
upon the toilet-table looking at her mother. Her hair seemed to glow
as though there was sunshine in the room. It would be absurd to say
that her dark eyes shone with the fire of resolution that was like
wrath; because the eyes do not change. It is the eyelids and eyebrows
which dramatize those motions of spirit which the eyes themselves are
believed to express. If this were not so the actress's face would be
a very imperfect representation of the part she takes. There was a
certain nobleness and dignity in Lucretia's bearing which was owing to
a sense of supernatural triumph of chastity, of a conquest of virtue
by something even higher than virtue, as the cold star is more exalted
than the lonely peak, moon-like with virgin snow, that points to it at
some prodigious mountain altitude.

"Frank has left——" began Mrs. Lane.

"I don't want to hear his name mentioned," interrupted Lucretia.

The mother strained her eyes at her daughter's face. She could find
nothing to hint at insanity, not the dimmest monition of aberration.
She was as she had always been, saving that now she had taken to
herself a stateliness of demeanour, an importance and even pomp of
bearing, lofty and victorious as though her soul was swelled with
exultation over the issue of her extraordinary battle.

"Why did you go through the service, Lucretia?" asked the mother,
seating herself.

"I felt the change coming over me whilst I was dressing," answered the
young wife. "Mother, it was agony! I had not the courage to declare to
myself I would not marry him. I ought to have had the courage. I can
never live with him."

"But you'll wear his ring?"

"Oh yes. I don't mean to be faithless to myself. I know what I am, and
how I intend to remain."

"How we shall be talked about!"

"What is the value of the opinion of a few handfuls of dust in skirts
or frock-coats? I know that I have acted with sickening stupidity.
But that is my concern, I am still queen of myself, and"—slowly and
deliberately—"I do not mean to live with Captain Reynolds."

A gleam of good sense at this moment irradiated the darksome cells
of Mrs. Lane's brain. What could be more transparent than that her
daughter was in no mood to be reasoned with? That the application of
the remedial drug in her condition of mental sickness was certain to
injure her and not benefit her? She might be managed with patience, she
must be allowed time for reflection. You may soften a tough steak by
beating it, but you shall not mend a broken leg with a mustard leaf.

Mrs. Lane, influenced by good sense, quitted her daughter and went
downstairs to find that five pounds' worth of refreshments had been
left on her hands untasted by, God help her! the wedding guests.
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NEXT day, shortly after twelve, Captain Reynolds called at Chepstow
Place. He was shown into the parlour, and Mrs. Lane speedily arrived.
She was pale and agitated. When this poor woman's spirits were
fluttered she could not keep her seat, but flitted about the table,
lifting a pinch of her dress and pinning it to the table's side, so to
speak, as though she would fasten herself securely.

"Well," said Captain Reynolds, with profound anxiety, "what does
Creeshie say?"

"I am sorry to answer that she is as obstinate this morning as she was
yesterday. Indeed she is firmer and harder. She will not listen to me.
She declares, in the most imperious way, that she will not live with
you."

Reynolds' face darkened as though to a sudden scowl of the sky. He held
a stick in his right hand. He raised it to his left hand and broke it
with an unconscious and obviously involuntary effort, looked at the
pieces, and threw them into the grate. The strength of the stick, the
ease with which it had been broken, the mood the action expressed,
frightened Mrs. Lane, who pinned her pinch of gown to the edge of the
table half a dozen times in as many seconds.

"Can you, as her mother, give me any idea why she will not live with
me?" said Captain Reynolds.

"None—none whatever," answered Mrs. Lane, shaking her head.

"Has she explained her reasons for refusing?"

"No. She told me that the change came over her whilst she was dressing
for the marriage. It worked in agony in her, but failed to give her
resolution enough to decide not to go to church. All the rest of her
words may be summed up in her one determined remark, 'I do not mean to
live with him.'"

He put his hand in his pocket and pulled out an envelope containing
perhaps half a dozen letters. He replaced the envelope without looking
at its contents.

"I was reading them," he said, "last night. They are a few that I like
to carry about with me. She calls me her darling, and tells me that
she is mine. One letter, not a fortnight old"—he pressed his hand
upon the pocket containing the envelope as though his heart, that beat
close under, was paining him—"is full of love, of everything that a
man could wish to read in a letter from a woman he is shortly to marry.
What have I done to deserve this treatment? What have I been guilty of
that she should take her love and her marriage vows away from me? Is
she at home?"

"Oh yes; but do not attempt to see her," cried the mother.

"But why not? Why mightn't the very sight of me induce a change in her,
and bring about what you must wish, surely?"

Again his brow was dark, as though his face was shadowed by a thunder
squall in the sweep of the wind over a heaving deck at sea.

"She knows you were coming. Had she wished to see you she would have
said so. Her threat to poison herself haunts me like a nightmare. I
know she is in that state of mind when she could commit some frightful,
heart-breaking act if you attempted by roughness, or command, or any
other manner you might adopt to bend her mind, which is now as rigid as
that poker."

The little woman spoke with unusual energy. Conviction of the truth
of her views compacted her reasoning faculties and supplied ideas and
words to her tongue.

"Will you go and tell her that I am here, that I wish to see her if
only for five minutes," said Captain Reynolds.

"Oh yes; but I know what her answer will be," answered Mrs. Lane,
moving to the door as though she was weary, and she went upstairs,
whilst Captain Reynolds stood at the window, with his arms folded and
his lips set, as though his teeth were clenched behind them.

Mrs. Lane was at least a quarter of an hour absent, and at every sound
Captain Reynolds started, and looked, and listened. When at last the
old lady returned, he stared beyond her, but she was alone. She began
to pin her dress to the table as rapidly as her fingers could work,
whilst she exclaimed—

"I knew how it would be. She went to her bedroom and locked me up with
her, and then turned me out and locked herself in again; and she swears
that the thought of living with you is dreadful to her. She would
rather die, and as I am sure she has poison hidden in her bedroom, she
will kill herself if you persist."

She burst into tears.

"Good-bye, Mrs. Lane. I don't know when we shall meet again," said
Captain Reynolds; and, taking his hat from a chair, he walked out of
the house.

He repaired to the hotel at which he had slept, and wrote a letter
of six pages to his wife. The letter was lighted with flashes of
sentiment. It was moving with impassioned appeal. It teemed with
memories of kisses and endearments, of promises, vows, and hopes; he
described his life of loneliness on board ship, and asked her why she
had abandoned him; why she refused to know him as her husband, when in
a few weeks his ship would be sailing; when in a few weeks the solitude
and the desolation of the ocean would be his, without the light and
love of her spirit to brighten the hours of the solitary watch on deck,
to set up a beacon of home upon which he could keep his eyes fixed,
which should be as a star to him to bring him round the world of waters
to his love.

He posted this letter, though it was written within a few minutes' walk
of Chepstow Place; and making his way to a cab-stand, got into a hansom,
and told the man to drive to Mr. Turnover, solicitor, in a street out
of Holborn. Mr. Turnover had acted for Captain Reynolds in a lawsuit
which arose through a collision at sea. He was a bald, bland, little
old man, with streaks of faded yellow whisker, gold-framed spectacles,
dressed in the rusty black that Charles Lamb loved; and had he worn
shoes with bows you would have thought him shod in keeping. They shook
hands, and Captain Reynolds, sitting down, told his story.

"It is certainly a very singular case," said Mr. Turnover. "There is
one celebrated case of the sort but it differs from yours because the
parties had, apparently, agreed to separate at the church door. The
husband, if I remember aright, left the country, and on his return
after some years, claimed his wife, who refused to live with him; on
which he kidnapped her and locked her up."

Reynolds frowned and looked at Mr. Turnover steadfastly.

"Her friends obtained access to her; her case was brought before the
Courts, who decided that by the law of England a man has no right to
detain his wife against her will."

"Is that so?" said Captain Reynolds.

"Quite so," responded Mr. Turnover. "The husband must not use force. If
he does the law will punish him."

"But is not there such a thing as restitution of conjugal rights?"
inquired Captain Reynolds.

"Yes; but in your case, as in the other, no rights were ever
established by co-habitation; there is therefore no infraction upon
which to base an appeal for restitution."

"Good God, what extraordinary laws we have in this country!" exclaimed
Captain Reynolds.

"But I am quite sure, rights or no rights," said Mr. Turnover, "that
you would never get a judge to sanction the detention of your wife by
force and against her will."

"What would you call force?"

"Imprisoning her in her home and setting a guard over her."

"What do you advise me to do, Mr. Turnover? I am in love with my wife.
I was, as I have told you, yesterday married to her in the presence of
her mother and others. I am legally entitled to possess her."

"Yes, but even in post-nuptial arrangements there must be two to a
contract," said Mr. Turnover, blandly. "It seems to be a case of
perversity—a mood, let us hope, that will pass. I once said to Mrs.
Turnover, I compare man and wife to a mill and stream: the mill turns
one way and the stream runs the other. But betwixt them both the grain
is ground."

"Not in my case," said Captain Reynolds, grimly.

"Are you leaving the country?"

"Yes."

"Shortly?" asked Mr. Turnover.

"I sail in command of a ship on October 8 next."

"Your wife may come round between this and then," said Mr. Turnover.
"Her mother, I presume, is well disposed to you?"

"Oh yes. She is bitterly cut up by her daughter's conduct."

"I am pleased to hear that," said Mr. Turnover. "Often in these
matrimonial troubles the mother-in-law is as the snake that lies coiled
round the stem of the flower that hides it. Some mothers do not like
to part with their daughters. They are unwholesomely and unnaturally
jealous of the husbands, especially if the marriage was in opposition
to their wishes, or ambitions, or, I regret to say, interests. If
I were you I would trust your mother-in-law to help you with her
influence, and leave the rest to the good sense of your wife."

Captain Reynolds paid the lawyer his fee and left the office, having
got as much value for his money out of the Law as most men commonly
receive who deal with it.

Who was Captain Reynolds? And who was Mr. Featherbridge? One of these
men fills an important part in this sea drama, and whilst the captain
sits over a chop and half a pint of sherry in an old inn in Holborn,
thinking of how, by rights, he should be enjoying life with a handsome
young wife in Scotland, and what he must do to get hold of her, we will
expend a few minutes in some account of him and the other.

Reynolds was the son of a gentleman farmer, who fared ill on the
goodly fruits of the earth in Essex. He received a middling education
to the age of fourteen, when he was sent to sea as an apprentice in
a sailing-ship in the English Merchant Service—vulgarly called the
Mercantile Marine. He rose to command several tramps in sail and steam
and two mail steamers; but having run into a ship in a fog he lost his
berth in the company he served, though he saved his certificate and
was glad to accept the command of a sailing vessel called the Flying
Spur of one thousand tons, owned by Mr. George Blaney of Leadenhall
Street. She was bound to Poposa, a port in Chili, some distance north
of Valparaiso, and her very commonplace cargo would consist of bricks,
coke, and coal, and of nitrate of soda on her return voyage.

Reynolds had saved a few hundred pounds, but he would have found
(if questioned) no justification in his occupation or prospects for
marrying: which was doubtless his reason as a sailor for getting
married. He had hoped on his return from this next trip to take his
wife to sea with him on a voyage, then establish her in a little home
in some district where rent was cheap and where her mother might live
with her during his absence. But what are the expectations of man? He
certainly never, amidst his most gilded and expanded dreams of the
future, could have conceived himself sitting, on the day following his
marriage, over a chop and half a pint of sherry in Holborn, a more
lonesome man than Daniel at his pulse, or Crusoe over a kid steak.

Mr. Featherbridge was the son of a schoolmaster, and learning had been
applied to him when a boy at more ends of his person than one. He
had been caned by the paternal hand into a considerable knowledge of
Latin, which was irremediably lost on his first voyage when beating
down the English Channel, and a liberal equipment of mathematics,
which he preserved, and which helped him in after years in passing
his sundry examinations. He, too, like Reynolds, had been sent to sea
as an apprentice, and they had been shipmates on several occasions;
indeed Reynolds had a warm liking for Mr. Featherbridge, and when his
friend served under him as second mate he dropped the dignity and
importance of command though he was extremely reserved to the mate, and
walked the deck with Featherbridge in his watch and talked to him with
the pleasantness and candour of a brother. Thus it happened, when he
obtained command of the Flying Spur he sent a line to Featherbridge
offering the berth of mate of the ship, and we now understand why it
should have been that Mr. Featherbridge was Captain Reynolds' best man
at his marriage.

It will be supposed that Captain Reynolds was careful that his wife
should know his address. He received no answer to his letter dated at
the hotel in Bayswater. He took a lodging near the Millwall Docks,
where his ship was loading, and made a second impassioned appeal to his
wife, and he also wrote to Mrs. Lane, entreating her to help him by
using her influence with her daughter, and telling her that his heart
was aching for Lucretia, and that it must break with grief at sea if
she made no sign before he departed, as he would be able to think of
nothing but his wife.

Mrs. Lane answered in a letter expressed in affectionate language,
but could give him no hope. Lucretia was as chilling and determined
as ever she had been, and reddened with impatience and temper if her
mother hazarded the subject of her husband. Mrs. Lane thought that
the extraordinary mood which possessed Lucretia had not had time to
be modified by thought, by recurrence of emotion which could not have
perished, by the sense of dutifulness and loyalty which might visit her
when she reflected upon her marriage vows. She strongly advised Frank
not to dream of calling, as another visit could only end in a deeper
degree of obduracy, and, personally, such a visit as he had last paid
was so trying that she felt she had neither the strength nor the nerve
to confront such another experience.

So Captain Frank Reynolds found himself completely blocked out from
the avenue at the extremity of which, on the pedestal of sentiment,
irradiated by the rosy light of his passion, stood the cold, chaste
statue upon whose finger he had passed the ring which made her his,
though there was no piece of sculpture in England at that time, though
there was no picture of a beautiful woman hanging upon any wall in the
country, more distant and hopeless to the yearning of love, to fruition
of desire, than the wife whose parrot cry was, "I will not live with
Captain Reynolds!"

On Tuesday, October 7, Mrs. Lane and Lucretia were at table in Chepstow
Place finishing lunch. It was about half-past one, the day very bright
and the air fresh, but the hearth trappings of the summer still
decorated the grate in that little parlour. Lucretia was dressed in
grey cloth that closely fitted her figure, and expressed its ripeness
and beauties: her hair was dressed high in the Greek style, and it
shone upon her brow in a neglect of red-gold threads, the effect of
which no artist in hair-dressing could have produced. She was somewhat
pale, and her looks were cold, but her fine eyes were alight with the
strong spirit that was her husband's despair, and you witnessed the
nerve-character of the woman in the long white fingers with which she
dismounted a beautiful Persian cat from her right shoulder, on to which
it had sprung without eliciting a scream or causing a start.

The house bell rang and the knocker clattered. It was natural that Mrs.
Lane should exclaim, "Who can that be, I wonder?" and turn her head to
look out of window, though of course the person at the hall door would
be invisible to her.

The servant came in, and said to Mrs. Lane, "Mr. Featherbridge would
like to see you, m'am."

"Where is he?" hissed Lucretia.

The servant slung her head sideways to intimate that he was in the
passage.

"In the drawing-room!" hissed Lucretia, screwing her thumb up at the
ceiling.

"What can he want?" inquired Mrs. Lane, as though she addressed a ghost.

"Go to him, mother!" said Lucretia, "I shall be in my bedroom." She
paused to add, "But make him clearly understand that my mind as
regards living with Frank is absolutely made up. It is impossible."
And with something that resembled a shudder of disgust in an instant's
convulsion of her form she went from the room, a very Hermione of a
figure.

Mrs. Lane, with an expression on her face that reflected the prophetic
promise of her soul to her of trouble, mounted the staircase and
entered the drawing-room. Mr. Featherbridge stood at the round table in
the middle of the apartment, bearded, slow eyed, yet with alertness in
the suggestion of his legs. He bowed to the old lady with the funeral
solemnity of an undertaker, and indeed had he been receiving pounds a
week for the talent of his face, he could not have looked more solemn
and afflicted.

"I am sorry to be the bearer of ill news," he said, on which Mrs. Lane
laid her hand upon her heart. "Indeed, I wish I could call it ill
news." He gazed at her wistfully. "Your son-in-law, Captain Reynolds,
has met with a terrible—a frightful accident! Yesterday he fell
through the main hatch into the hold of his ship, and is so injured
that he is dying, and may be dead before I can return to him!"

"Oh, goodness me, how shocking!" cried Mrs. Lane, breathing quickly.
"Dying, do you say?"

"He may be dead as I talk to you," answered Mr. Featherbridge. "Look at
this!" he added; and he drew out a letter, which he gave to Mrs. Lane,
who immediately groped behind her for her spectacle case, and put on
her glasses with hands which shook as though she had been running down
a hill. The letter went thus—


"Hours of Consultation—


10 a.m. to 1 p.m.



"20, Gloucester Road, Gravesend,

October 7, 1890.



"I have examined Captain Francis Reynolds, and find him suffering
from a compound fracture of the left leg, from fracture of the skull,
and also from fracture of three or four ribs on the left side. He
is severely collapsed, and this points to some internal hemorrhage,
probably from rupture of the liver or kidney, but he is too ill to
stand more minute examination, so I cannot state definitely which is
the injured organ. It is quite impossible to remove him to hospital,
and I fear that he will not live for more than about ten or twelve
hours.



"H. PAGET-SYMES, F.R.C.S."




"Poor fellow, oh poor fellow!" whined Mrs. Lane. "Who is seeing to him?"

"I got a professional nurse last night from Gravesend," answered Mr.
Featherbridge, receiving the letter, and viewing Mrs. Lane with his
slow melancholy stare. "He is sensible, and his dying request is that
he must see his wife, and I have come to ask her to accompany me to the
ship to say good-bye for ever, and to give him that one kiss which will
send the poor fellow to his rest with a smile upon his face."

"Oh, she ought to go! She will go, I am sure," cried the widow. "It
must be her atonement. Oh, how shocked she will be! Give me that
letter!"

And with a respiration full of sobs, due rather to nerves than to the
mind, for consciousness had scarcely yet time to absorb the full horror
of the report, she went to her daughter's bedroom. She broke into it
rather than walked in.

"What has he come to say?" asked Lucretia.

"Read that!" answered Mrs. Lane, handing the certificate to her
daughter.

Lucretia's cheeks paled into the aspect of white wax as she read.

"How horrible! How awful!" she exclaimed, as the surgeon's certificate
sank in her hand to her side. "Where is he?"
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